Minutes

NWSWD Board of Supervisors Meeting 


February 3, 2021
The Board of Supervisors of the Northwest Vermont Solid Waste Management District held their regularly scheduled board meeting on February 3, 2021 via zoom at 6:35 PM.
	Supervisors Present:
Danielle Choiniere - Alburgh

David Clark, - Fletcher

Doremus, Mark – Bakersfield 
Fegard, Charen - Berkshire
Green, Tim - Richford

Kade, Barry – Montgomery
Kemsley, Mike - Grand Isle
Lambert, Paul – Georgia
Supervisors Absent:
Buermann, Bob – So. Hero                       

Jennifer Bright, Enosburg

Kittell, Jeffrey - Sheldon
Others Present:
John Leddy, Executive Director

Pam Bolster, Business Manager

	Leitz,Tom - St. Albans City
Micheli, Carlo - Swanton
Richards, Jim - No. Hero
Tibbits, Jaime – Fairfield
Tuck, Joyce – Isle La Motte
Voegele, Al - St. Albans Town

St. Francis, April - Highgate

Studebaker, Hugh - Franklin

Guests:
Richard Backer, EHS Manager
Dale Chapman, Program Specialist


Full Board Meeting
Chairman Al Voegele called the meeting to order at 6:31 PM.  

1) Agenda Review-Additions/Deletions:  None
2)   Vote: Minutes of the November 4, 2020 NWSWD Board Meeting: 
Mr. Richards made a motion to accept the minutes as written.  Mr. Kemsley seconded.  All were     in favor and the motion passed.
3) Public Comment:  None – Introductions of District Staff Guests.
4)   Old Business:
a) Directors Report:
Mr. Leddy forewent the normal directors report as most will be covered later in this meeting but did open the segment up to questions from the board.  Mr. Voegele asked whether any employees had contracted Covid to which Mr. Leddy responded yes, one employee.  He reported there was no danger of transmission, the employee is well with no lingering effects.
b) Finance Report:
Ms. Bolster directed the board to the Profit and Loss and noted on the income side, compost income increase, the receipt of LEGR Grant reimbursement with FEMA still pending.  A brief discussion of the decrease of drop off site income in December was discussed with Ms. Bolster stating that in January drop off income showed an increase and was more on track. On the expense side she noted insurance being high but is just timing as it is billed quarterly with three quarters paid, temporary help in personnel but stated they are working to remedy the situation, the food savings from zoom board meetings, property taxes paid for the year, and the second half of the District upcoming bond payment, and Direct Service Expenses though they appear high is mostly due to Covid related expenses. 
Receipts and Payments for December and January were good.  AR issues briefly discussed.
   5) New Business:  
a) Discussion: Georgia Site Plan Review. 
Mr. Leddy displayed the Georgia site layout and footprint as it exists today.  He then displayed the Cross Engineering potential layout design which Mr. Leddy states will improve traffic flow, remove traffic from the building, increase storage, make collections easier, allow for additional parking spaces and will allow for more office space.  He reviewed and discussion occurred in relation to the proposed tipping wall that will allow a pull from below and tipping from above, the new building on the west end of the property as an HHW facility, the north end open air staging area.  Ms. Fegard mentioned permitting and the new permit she is aware of in relation to impermeable surfaces.  Mr. Leddy will speak with the engineers.  Storm water impact was noted and discussed with Mr. Leddy stating that this will in fact improve the storm water management and impact.  Mr. Kemsley noted that any box height requirements for service should be researched to ensure adherence.  A discussion of traffic flow with Mr. Chapman explaining the current truck movement and customer flow, the safety concerns and how this potential plan will improve traffic flow and alleviate some safety concerns. 
District storage areas were reviewed as well as the proposed new loading area.  Mr. Voegele wanted to know if Fire Protection Systems had been reviewed for the open-air staging area.  Mr. Backer stated his main concern in relation to fire as being thermal incidents and noted some research on both dry and pressurized sprinkler systems supported by the Industrial Park and alternatives.  He will provide a package with fire protection options at a future date.  Mr. Backer as well noted to the board that this plan would require the relocation of the well, the attempt with this redesign of utilizing all usable space within our footprint and the current failing HHW containers, purchased in 2012, that are aging out of usefulness.
Grants to assist in paying for this project were discussed. Once grant is secured which allows a total of 250K – the grant covering 150K, District match of 100K, and another grant available that is for either HHW or Mandated Recyclable improvements for another 100K.  As this project would entail the district entering a loan agreement, the Sheldon property was mentioned as possible collateral for the project.
Mr. Clark noted concern about outside services, the impact on operations “can the District operate efficiently outside after a week of snowy weather” and the impact on the customer disposing in the elements.  Mr. Chapman stated that the outside service area for trash and recycling is roof covered though they may deal with some blowing snow and that the area for larger items will still be outside as it currently is.  A discussion of snow removal occurred.  Mr. backer explained our current tarping system and discussion occurred.  Mr. Backer as well stressed the importance of removing the public from the warehouse operations for safety while allowing for efficiency of service and for warehouse operations.

Further discussion will occur in relation to this proposal with the board possibly putting together a committee to further review and research the possibilities.

b) Discussion and Possible Vote:  Bid Reviews.  Rack Shelving & Forklift
Three proposals were shown for the rack shelving, Crown, Bode, Nitco.  Mr. Leddy explained to the board the advantages of this shelving system.  100 slots/storage spaces removing material from the warehouse floor to be used for e-waste, latex paint, clothing, and other material.  Mr. Backer noted that the Nitco proposal was incomplete and that Bode and Crown reflects current steel price and that steel prices are currently on the rise.  He explained where the shelving would go and reviewed the benefits.  Mr. Backer recommends the Crown Rack System proposal.
Mr. Kade questioned the soundness of the proposals relating to the low install rentals cost that the Crown proposal shows.  Discussion ensued with Mr. Backer stating he had faith in the numbers of the proposal but will verify.

Mr. Voegele asked if we had checked references of Crown and their equipment.  Mr. Leddy said no but that we could. 

Mr. Clark asked that the board hear information on the forklift as it is stated as integral to this racking system, prior to making a motion.

Mr. Backer presented the three proposals he has collection for the purchase of a new forklift from Crown, Toyota, and Liftech. Discussions included:  Propane vs. Electric with Mr. Backer providing information that electrical upgrades would be needed to consider electric at this time, New vs. Used, Outside Usage in Weather, Expense Discussion, Annual hours of Use current and in future plans.  Mr. Backer recommends the Crown machine.  Mr. Kemsley questioned the comfortability that the expectations they have in relation to this machine will be met.  Mr. Backer and Mr. Chapman researched and acquired the quotes based on the specifications they have developed for maximum efficiency and the needs for district operations.  They are comfortable that this machine will provide this.

Lead times for both the forklift and the rack system were discussed.

The board felt that more research should be done with Mr. Green making the case to research used machines more thoroughly.  Mr. Clark asked if grant money was available for the forklift.  Mr. Leddy said that no, the grant is available for the rack shelving only, not the forklift.

The board appointed a committee to meet within a few weeks to discuss and prepare a recommendation for the executive committee for their approval.

c) Compost Program Overview/Discussion:
Mr. Leddy displayed the PowerPoint presentation he prepared for this discussion.  He reviewed the history of our route collection from its inception.  Currently the District compost route serves approximately 1000 residents and 76 businesses as well as operating/managing 7 drop off sites. He reviewed the growth of the program and noted that in 2012 the district collected approximately 139 tons of food scraps and in 2020 653 tons.  Operation trucks were shown and the mileage driven for District collection services was reviewed with the gallons of gas used per ton of food scraps discussed as well as in comparison to the gallons of gas used per ton of trash. Ms. Bolster had difficulty with the audio so Financial discussion was delayed.  Discussion ensued about the pros and cons of relieving the district of the compost collection program in some manner.  Mr. Leddy stated that we are at a point where we cannot grow the program further without investment.  He noted potentially contracting the route that would allow the District to maintain some control.  He felt if we were able to reduce or eliminate our route collections the District could focus more on the development of this program at our drop off sites, would enable the District to focus on developing community partnerships.

Mr. Kade made the following motion.  “That the district devote sufficient time to develop local composting sites within or near each town where feasible, so as to maximize transportation resource expenditure rather than expansion of the existing close the loop program.”  Discussion ensued with no second to this motion at this time.

Mr. Voegele sked for a recap of the key questions.  Mr. Leddy summarized.

1. Do we continue operations as we are now?

2. Do we plan for growth? 
3. Do we relieve ourselves of this activity and let the haulers haul?

4. How do we protect our composting partner, Hudaks?

5. Control thoughts?

He noted again that we could develop and extend our drop off network, hold more workshops and develop more educational time to our composting goals.  He said that the significant growth of this program has diverted our focus from education and outreach to just the program operations.

Mr. Voegele requested a larger focused conversation to move forward.  Mr. Leddy suggested a meeting devoted specifically to this subject. The board agreed to tentatively plan the June 2021 meeting for this topic.   
5)  Other Business:  None
Mr. Kade made the motion to adjourn, Ms. Fegard seconded, all were in favor and the motion passed.   Board Adjourned at 9:21
